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Letter from the Executive Director
In fiscal year 2016 we were front and center where parks 
intersect with other social and environmental issues. We helped 
neighborhoods that are facing rezoning and increased density, we 
identified ways parks can improve health in struggling commu-
nities, and we trained young people how to become data-rich 
experts on their own neighborhoods. The Daffodil Project is 
stronger than ever – we’ve planted over six million bulbs since  
the project’s inception in 2001, and it’s used across the city as a 
tool for community engagement and empowerment.

We’ve also begun an initiative to create a citywide network 
of parks stewards and advocates, so far bringing together over 150 
groups and individuals who can support each other in their efforts 
to improve and sustain their open spaces. As the convener of these 
meetings and conversations, New Yorkers for Parks shares our re-
search and data with communities and helps them see where parks 
fit into the welfare of their neighborhoods. In turn, we cultivate an 
even deeper understanding of the many essential roles parks play 
in our city, and learn where our help is needed most. 

We’ve continued to enjoy a wonderful partnership with the  
NYC Parks Department, and our parks benefitted from the  
continued leadership of the City Council Parks and Recreation 
Committee under Chairperson Mark Levine. As we look to the 
future, New Yorkers for Parks will be able to continue this im-
portant work under incoming Executive Director Lynn Kelly,  
a leader with a long track record of accomplishment and a dedica-
tion to New York’s open spaces. The staff at NY4P are dedicated 
and forward-thinking, working together to improve our city.

It has been a privilege to spend almost three years with this  
totally essential organization. This city is blessed with an amazing 
and hopefully ever-increasing park system. More parks are nec-
essary for our growing city, and to make up for the lack of parks 
that already exists in many of our communities. The city must 
commit more operating and capital funds to insure a strong and 
equitable parks system.

Thank you to all of our supporters, and to everyone who’s  
committed to our parks.

Sincerely,

Tupper Thomas
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Fiscal Year 2016 Highlights
HOW’S YOUR PARK, 
NYC

NY4P Con-
venes and  
Connects Park 
Advocates  
from Across 
the City 
In the fall of 2015 New  
Yorkers for Parks launched 
a new initiative to create a 
citywide network of parks 
advocates. Our “How’s Your 
Park, NYC?” meetings, with 
one in each borough, one city-
wide meeting, and an online 
webinar, equipped attendees 
with NY4P advocacy tools, 
including our recently released 
2015 City Council District 
Profiles, enabling them to 
make a data-driven case for 
improving open space in their 
communities.  

At the borough meetings  
we invited advocates and 
stewards to inform us about 
the on-the-ground conditions 
in their open spaces, round-
ing out our own research and 
giving us the information we 
need to focus our work where 
it is needed most.

At our citywide meeting, held 
in early spring, we discussed  
the city’s proposed fiscal 
year 2017 parks budget with 
attendees, providing a detailed 
explanation of the budgeting 
process so that advocates are 
better able to understand and 

influence city parks funding. 
Participants then voted on 
their priorities for the city 
budget, information we used 
when crafting the budget  
recommendations we pre- 
sented to the mayor and  
City Council.

Another round of meetings 
will commence in fiscal year 
2017, as we continue to 
convene and support networks 
of engaged and informed 
advocates who can work with 
NY4P, and each other, to im-
prove open spaces in their local 
communities and across the 
city. With mayoral and City 
Council elections in the fall 
of 2017, and the annual push 
for a better budget for parks, 
these meetings will help NY4P 
understand the needs and 
priorities of the community 
stewards who make their parks 
great, while also building up 
the capacity of our constitu-
ents as an effective advocacy 
network for NYC’s parks and 
open spaces.

NY4P’S PARKS  
BUDGET ADVOCACY

Big Wins in the 
City Budget, 
Better Parks 
for NYC
The fiscal year 2017 city 
budget saw some big wins for 
parks, addressing many issues 
we pushed for in our budget 
advocacy. NY4P engaged New 
Yorkers through an online 
petition to the mayor and City 
Council, and at our Rally 4 
Parks on the steps of City Hall. 
The rally, co-hosted by City 
Council Parks and Recre-
ation Committee Chair Mark 
Levine, drew council members 
and advocacy groups repre-
senting New York state, city, 
and local park groups. 

Based on our research, and 
with the input of park advo-
cates, we called for the pres-
ervation of jobs, restoration 
of neighborhood parks, and 
citywide tree stump removal. 
In the FY 2017 budget, our 
call was answered: Mayor de 
Blasio added $12 million for 

peak seasonal staffing – three 
times the usual amount – and 
the city council provided $96 
million to preserve 150 main-
tenance and gardener positions 
for another year. The mayor 
included over $400 million for 
the next round of the Com-
munity Parks Initiative, and 
for improvements to “Anchor 
Parks” in every borough. 
Another $1 million from the 
mayor addresses long-overdue 
tree stump removal. 

One of the most common 
problems we hear from parks 
users is a lack of adequate 
maintenance, leading us 
to focus a large part of our 
advocacy on the creation and 
preservation of maintenance 
positions. We interviewed 
parks staff from across the 
city, all of whom started in en-
try-level, part-time positions. 
We learned that these are 
good, stable jobs that provide 
a path to the middle class, 
available to people without 
a college degree. In a time of 
growing income inequality, 
creating good jobs that lead to 
improved parks is a win-win 
for the city.

A park advocate holds an NY4P  
City Council District Profile at our 
“How’s Your Park, NYC?” meeting  
in the Bronx

At our Rally 4 Parks with Council Member Mark Levine on the steps of City Hall we 
were joined by Council Members Costa Constantinides and Barry Grodenchik, and 
parks and gardens advocates from across the city.
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SUPPORTING THE 
GROWING CITY

Advocating  
for Healthy 
and Vibrant  
Communities
New York City is facing 
unprecedented growth. In 
2015 the population reached 
a record high of 8.5 million, 
and neighborhoods are being 
rezoned to allow for greater 
density and affordable housing. 
Without addressing the impact 
this growth will have on essen-
tial infrastructure, quality of 
life will suffer. That’s why we’re 
providing technical assistance 
to growing neighborhoods. 

East Harlem is one of the 15 
slated for rezoning. We served 
as an open space adviser to 
the East Harlem Community 
Plan, using data from our East 
Harlem Open Space Index and 
our City Council District Pro-
files. The Plan, spearheaded by 
City Council Speaker Melissa 
Mark-Viverito and commu-
nity groups, engaged people 
from across East Harlem in 
envisioning what the rezoning 
needs to do for their commu-
nity. Working with New York 
Restoration Project, we brought 
our research to community 
members and equipped them 
with the information they need 
to make a data-driven case for 
quality open space.

Another area facing rapid 
change is Brownsville, Brook-
lyn, currently undergoing a 
neighborhood planning process 

by New York Housing  
Preservation and Develop-
ment. As we worked on our 
Brownsville Open Space Index, 
to be released in early 2017, 
we gained an understanding 
of why residents do or do not 
use their open spaces. We 
participated in neighborhood 
discussions about their open 
spaces, and provided technical 
assistance. Most recently, NY4P 
helped support the formation 
of the Friends of Brownsville 
Parks, a nascent stewardship 
group that can advocate for 
their open spaces.

We provided funding to 
and supported the “Best of 
Brownsville,” a local, youth-
led public art project of the 
Brownsville Community Jus-
tice Center. The project, which 
also received funding from the 
NYC Department of Trans-
portation, allows young people 
to showcase the places in their 
community that are most suc-
cessful, including their parks 
and open spaces. Photos and 
maps of neighborhood high-
lights are displayed on three 
kiosks along Livonia Avenue, a 
major local thoroughfare.  

CONNECTING PARKS 
AND HEALTH

NY4P Pilots  
New Tool for 
Understanding 
Parks Usage  
Parks advocates have long 
known that the health of their 
open spaces directly affects 
personal well-being. A Bronx 
health care provider – the 
Bronx Community Health 
Network – was tasked by the 
Centers for Disease Control 
with improving health out-
comes for minority popula-
tions. They approached NY4P 
seeking greater understanding 
of how parks could support 
this goal. As we worked with 
them, it became clear that 
we needed to determine how 
(and what) programming, 
features and furniture could 
activate local park spaces and 
the people using them. In re-
sponse, NY4P used a tool that 
measures who is in the park 
and what they’re doing, cus-
tomizing it to work for NYC 
in particular. NY4P summer 
surveyors visited Bronx parks 

36 times over the course of the 
summer, capturing a picture 
of what is and is not effective, 
who is and is not present, and 
identified room for improve-
ment. NY4P then created 
guides for a group of Bronx 
parks that provide clear in-
formation on parks program-
ming, permits, and possibilities 
for Bronx residents looking to 
learn more and engage more 
with their open spaces. 
                                                                                                                  
NY4P was brought into a  
separate discussion about 
health equity by the NYC 
Department of Health and 
Mental Hygiene and asked to 
make a tool that uses our data 
on open space along with their 
Community Health Profiles.  
We subsequently shared this 
tool at a Bronx Parks Speak  
Up workshop and an event  
at El Museo del Barrio in  
Harlem.  Participants gained  
a clearer understanding of  
how open space and health 
connect on a local level, and 
they also learned how to  
speak with local funders and 
decision makers about how  
to affect change. 

East Harlem residents relied on our research and data when choosing  
their priorities for rezoning

NY4P summer surveyor tracks parks 
usership at St. James Park in the Bronx
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CITIZEN DATA SCI-
ENCE

NY4P Trains 
the Next  
Generation of 
Open Space 
Advocates
New Yorkers for Parks is work-
ing to bring our research and 
data collection methodology to 
local communities, empower-
ing New Yorkers to be data-rich 
experts on their neighborhoods.  
Throughout the summer we 
worked with participants in the 
City’s Summer Youth Employ-
ment Program at El Puente in 
South Williamsburg, Brooklyn. 
We taught them about parks 
conditions, usage, and about 
the distribution of open space 
more broadly. We then edu-
cated participants on how to 
gather, analyze, and use data to 
advocate for and improve their 
open spaces. 

El Puente is a decades-old 
community-based social 

justice organization working to 
improve Williamsburg’s South 
Side, with a focus on open 
space as a way of addressing 
environmental injustice. 
With guidance from NY4P, 
participants measured park 
conditions and developed an 
understanding about why the 
conditions they observed exist. 
Using our “How Can I Im-
prove My Park” guide and dis-
cussion, along with El Puente’s 
and NY4P’s robust experience 
with coalition building, the 
participants learned how to 
work with local elected officials 
to improve parks conditions. 
They will then combine the 
cumulative open space data 
with air quality information to 
make a data-based argument 
for improved green space and 
for BQ Green, an innova-
tive project that proposes to 
cover a section of the Brook-
lyn-Queens Expressway with 
new parkland. The project 
aims reduce the many negative 
environmental, economic, and 
social impacts of the Express-
way, while also addressing the 
area’s dearth of parkland.

THE DAFFODIL PROJ-
ECT

Cultivating 
Hope, Building 
Communities
Since 2001 the Daffodil Proj-
ect has planted over 6 million 
daffodil bulbs in one of the 
largest volunteer efforts in the 
city’s history. While it contin-
ues to commemorate the lives 
lost on 9/11, it has become a 

powerful tool for communi-
ty engagement. In 2015 we 
distributed 450,000 free bulbs 
to over 800 community groups 
citywide, engaging over 23,000 
volunteers. 

The success of the Daffodil 
Project is largely due to how 
communities adapt it to serve 
their needs. In 2015, bulb 
recipients used the Daffodil 
Project to engage young people 
who have had contact with the 
criminal justice system; to offer 
seniors a way to stay active 
and healthy; to make their 
parks and playgrounds more 
inviting; to bring together di-
verse groups from within their 
neighborhoods; to educate 
children about local ecology; 
to encourage environmental 
preservation and advocacy; and 
as a tool for healing from trag-
edy and natural disasters. The 
possibilities are truly endless.

We continued to place empha-

sis on low-income commu-
nities that lack the resources 
to care for their open spaces 
without support.  We know 
that healthy, beautiful open 
space is a necessary component 
of a vibrant neighborhood, 
something all New Yorkers 
should enjoy. 

New Yorkers for Parks staff 
held plantings at five schools 
in low-income neighborhoods, 
and worked directly with 
531 young students. We also 
engaged 107 gardeners from 
the New York City Housing 
Authority’s Garden and Green-
ing program. We worked with 
community partners including 
the New York Restoration 
Project, the Trust for Public 
Land, the Horticultural Soci-
ety of New York, the Neigh-
borhood Plaza Partnership, 
Trees NY, and Grow to Learn.

In 2015 we were pleased to 
count Con Edison, Epsilon, 

NY4P staff and interns train El Puente’s 
Summer Youth Employment Program  
participants how to collect data on  
their open spaces

2016 Daffodil Project Plantings 
● Volunteer Plantings   
● School Plantings   
● NY4P Plantings

▲ Distribution
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Donors 
$50,000+
Anonymous (1) 
Altman Foundation
Citi
The J. M. Kaplan Fund

$25,000-$49,999
Bloomberg Philanthropies
The Charina Endowment Fund, Inc.
Con Edison
David L. Klein, Jr. Foundation
Donald B. Marron Charitable Trust
Paul R. Gottsegen
Ed Wallace/Greenberg Traurig
Antonia & George Grumbach
Candace Damon/HR&A Advisors
Tom & Cindy Secunda

$10,000-$24,999
The Bulova Stetson Fund
Central Park Conservancy
Davis Polk & Wardwell LLP
Egon Zehnder International
Fund for the City of New York
Mark Gallogly & Elizabeth Strickler
Greenacre Foundation
Henry and Lucy Moses Fund, Inc
Robin & Mark Hoenig
L+M Development Partners, Inc.
Lily Auchincloss Foundation
The Lucius N. Littauer Foundation
MJS Foundation
Lynden B. & Leigh M. Miller
New York University
Paul, Weiss, Rifkind, Wharton & Garrison
The Related Companies, L.P.
The Scherman Foundation
TD Bank

$5,000-$9,999
Anonymous (1) 
Elaine & Jeffrey Allen
The Community Preservation Corp
Margaret A. Doyle &  

Andrew W. Capitman
Dunn Development Corporation
Audrey & Harvey Feuerstein
The Gilder Foundation
Great Island Foundation
H. van Ameringen Foundation
J&AR Foundation
Virginia Lawrence
Leon Levy Foundation
The Malkin Fund
Elizabeth Propp
RHR Funding
Marjorie Rosen
Roy and Niuta Titus Foundation, Inc.
The Sidney J. Weinberg, Jr. Foundation
Joel Steinhaus
Fern & Michael Thomas
Walentas Foundation Ltd
Susan & John E. Zuccotti

$1,000-$4,999
Kara Barnett
Battery Park City Authority
Mr. & Mrs. Benjamin S. Baxt
James F. Capalino
Donald A. Capoccia
Carter Ledyard & Milburn LLP
Robert Catell
Charina Foundation
Mr. and Mrs. Henry Christensen III
Suzanne Clary
The Community Foundation of  

Louisville, Inc.
Cooley LLP

NY4P Board Chair Joel Steinhaus and NY4P Executive Director Tupper Thomas,  
with 2015 gala honorees Veronica White and Shola Olatoye 

Gifts made July 1, 2015 – June 30, 2016 

The Daffodil  
Breakfast
In 2015 we were surprised to 
discover that over half of all  
Daffodil Project bulb recip-
ients planned to plant them 
in tree pits across the city. 
2015 also saw the planting 
of the millionth tree through 
New York City’s MillionTrees 
initiative. To celebrate this 
milestone and the work of our 
city’s tree stewards, we honored 
groups and individuals from 
across the city that care for 
their street trees and tree pits 
at the 2016 Daffodil Breakfast.  
We highlighted how even 
these “small” spaces can have a 
big impact on the beauty and 
health of our communities, 
and that the work of our hon-
orees is critical to their success.

2016 DAFFODIL  
BREAKFAST HONOREES

Lynden B. Miller Citywide 
Daffodil Award Recipient: 
Trees New York

Borough Daffodil  
Award Recipients

bronx:  
Boller Avenue Resident  
Tree Lovers

brooklyn: 
The Prospect Heights Street 
Tree Task Force

manhattan:  
The Chelsea Garden Club

queens:  
The Jackson Heights  
Beautification Group

staten island:  
h.e.a.l.t.h. for Youths 

Remembering  
Dr. Roscoe C. 
Brown Jr.

We were saddened by the July 
2016 passing of Dr. Roscoe 
Brown Jr., who served on 
the board of New Yorkers for 
Parks for many years. A tireless 
advocate for racial justice, 
he was deeply committed to 
improving and protecting 
parks and open space in New 
York City. Dr. Brown’s work 
for racial equality most notably 
began with his time in the Tus-
kegee Airmen in World War 
II, where he flew 68 combat 
missions. He went on to direct 
the Institute of Afro-American 
Affairs at New York University, 
was the president of Bronx 
Community College from 
1977 to 1993, and then direct-
ed the Center for Education 
Policy at CUNY. In 2007, he 
and other surviving Tuskegee 
Airmen were awarded the 
Congressional Gold Medal. 
In addition to sitting on the 
board of NY4P, he was also on 
the boards of City Parks Foun-
dation, New York Botanical 
Garden, Boys and Girls Clubs 
of America, Friends of Van 
Cortlandt Park and others.
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The Cowles Charitable Trust
Gordon J. Davis
Christian DiPalermo/CDD Strategies
Barbara S. Dixon
Susan Donoghue
Frances & David Eberhart
Edison Properties, LLC
Donald H. Elliott
Epsilon
John O. Farley
Nellie & Robert Gipson
Golden Family Foundation
Hirschen Singer & Epstein LLP
Eloise Hirsh
Cas Holloway
Investindustrial Inc.
Dan & Lisa Jones
Jorge Juantorena
Peter L. Kohnstamm
Kramer Levin Naftalis & Frankel LLP
Lettire Construction
The Litwin Foundation
Heather Lubov
MDG Design + Construction
Michael & Nadine Grobstein
Lorin Milman
The Moore Charitable Foundation
Morgan Stanley
Murphy Burnham & Buttrick, LLP
New York City Partnership Foundation
Christian C. Nugent
O'Connor Davies, LLP
Abby M. O'Neill
Philip Pitruzzello
Raymond James & Associates, Inc.
Red Stone Equity Partners
Ann R. Roberts
Valerie & Jack Rowe
Ralph Santora
Signature Bank
Simpson Thacher & Bartlett
Susan W. Stachelberg
Stairway Fund
Tupper Thomas
Tiger Baron Foundation
Lucy R. Waletzky, M.D.
Madelyn & Steven Wils Fund

$500-$999
Anonymous (1) 
Arent Fox LLP
Barton Brooks
Mr. & Mrs. Randy Browning
Ann L. Buttenwieser
Joanna Carver

Evelyn Chen
Ellen J. Chesler & Matthew J. Mallow
CM&F Group, Inc.
Larry E. Condon
Elizabeth A. Cooke Levy
Paul & Paulette Cushman
The Durst Organization LP
Mr. & Mrs. Samuel M. Feder
Barbara J. Fife
Joyce Purnick & Max Frankel
Al Garner
GF55 Partners
Elizabeth Greenstein
Robert Hammond
Laura Hansen
Fort Tryon Park Trust
The Horticultural Society of New York
IAC
Kencor
Suzanne Kennedy
Jessica S. Lappin
Holly Leicht
Carol Loewenson & Andrew Levander
Manatt, Phelps & Phillips, LLP
Ethan Miller
Catherine Morrison Golden
New York Restoration Project
Pfizer Inc.
Phyllis Reich

Marc Ricks, Vornado Realty
Elizabeth Barlow Rogers
Lynn Cole & Ian Rosenblum
Betsy Smith
W Architecture
Darrell Gay & Carmen Walker-Gay
Ted & Robin Weinstein
Susan L. West

$250-$499
Anonymous (1) 
AvalonBay Communities, Inc.
Alan Bell & Elisa Barnes
Alan & Leslie Beller
Micaela Birmingham & Peter Putka
The Blum Family Foundation
Richard G. Bussert
Nina Chertoff
David Chubak
City Gardens Club of New York
Linda Cox
Curtis + Ginsberg Architects LLP
Howard Dillon
Christine Doudna
EarthShare New York
Elizabeth C. Forster
Ann Freedman
Debbie Halpern & Jeremy Singer
Florence M. Kelly

Jonathan D. Kornfeld
Brian Kreiswirth
Coro LNY 27
Jack T. Linn
M Schamroth & Sons
Madison Square Park Conservancy
Charles McKinney & Susan Chin
Lisa Meyer
Miller Strategies
Leslie Puth
Thomas Russo & Georgina Russo
Mary M. Shuford
Solid State Consulting, Inc.
The Honorable Henry J. Stern
Strong Foundation of New York
Town & Gardens, Ltd.
Irene Van Slyke
Andrew & Lauren Weisenfeld
Edward B. Whitney

IN-KIND CONTRIBUTIONS
Carter Ledyard & Milburn LLP
IAC
Pentagram 
Weil

149 DONORS OF UP TO $249

New Yorkers for Parks, Inc.  
Statement of Financial Activites
FY 2016 OPERATING REVENUE	

● Foundations	 34%	 $339,769

● Corporations	 3%	 $32,903

● Individuals/Family Foundations	  14%	 $140,048

● Special Events (net)	 45%	 $442,287

● Organizations	  3%	 $25,128

● Other	  1%	 $5,104

FY 2016 OPERATING EXPENSES	

● Research and Planning 	 28%	 $307,164

● Community Outreach and Advocacy	 14%	 $160,384

● Daffodil Project	 11%	 $122,634

● Public Information and Communications	 12%	 $127,203

● Management and General	 22%	 $240,073

● Fundraising	 13%	 $145,629
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NEW YORKERS FOR PARKS

The Arthur Ross Center for  
Parks and Open Spaces
55 Broad Street, 23rd Floor
New York, NY 10004
(212) 838-9410
www.ny4p.org

New Yorkers for Parks is the  
citywide independent organization  
championing quality parks and  
open spaces for all New Yorkers  
in all neighborhoods.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Joel Steinhaus, Chair

Betsy Smith, Vice Chair

Mark Hoenig, Secretary

Fern Thomas, Treasurer

Luis Garden Acosta
Milovan Blair
Candace Damon
Margaret A. Doyle
Audrey Feurstein
Catherine Morrison Golden
Paul Gottsegen
Rick Gropper
George J. Grumbach, Jr.
Mark Jackson
Suzanne Kennedy
Albert Laverge
Lynden B. Miller
Carmen Walker-Gay
Ed Wallace

DIRECTORS COUNCIL

Micaela Birmingham
Christian DiPalermo
Elizabeth Greenstein
Laura Hansen
Kate Kerrigan
Carol Loewenson
Thomas Paulo
Phyllis Reich
Christopher Rizzo
Paul Willen
John S. Winkleman

EMERITUS DIRECTORS 

Ann L. Buttenweiser
Ellen Chesler
Barbara S. Dixon
Barbara Fife
Richard Gilder
Michael Grobstein
Ira M. Millstein
Phillip Pitruzzello

STAFF

Tupper Thomas,  
Executive Director

Beth Bingham
Megan Douglas
Julia Marra
Sam Mei
Laura Montross
Lucy Robson
Emily Walker
Bethany Wall 
Robin Weinstein

As of November 30, 2016

 Great Parks  
Make a Great City


